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TEXAS A&M INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY 
Faculty Senate Meeting 

February 3, 2017 
KL 420 

 
 
I. Call to Order by Dr. James Norris at 12:08 p.m. 
 
II. Roll Call: Present: Dr. James Norris, Dr. Kenneth Tobin, Dr. Marvin Bennett,  
 Dr. Frances Rhodes, Dr. George Clarke, Ms. Vivian Garcia, Dr. Puneet Gill,  
 Ms. Destine Holmgreen, Dr. David Milovich, Ms. Marcela Moran, Dr. Lola Norris, 
 Ms. Kimber Palmer, Dr. Ruby Ynalvez 

 
III.  Our Guests were given the floor: 
 
 Dr. Pablo Arenaz: 
 
 Dr. Arenaz announced that he had a meeting with the Superintendents of UISD and LISD 
and the President of LCC to try to revive the P16 Council; focusing on college readiness for 
students. 
 On Jan. 31st our Governor declared a hiring freeze on positions funded through state 
funds, but it has been interpreted that it does not include faculty positions. 
 Senate Bill 4 should not affect TAMIU, since we are not a Sanctuary Campus.  
 We should know more about the budgets coming out of the Senate and the House by the 
end of April. 
 It was also announced that next week is Spirit Week, so there will be a lot of student 
activities going on all over the campus. 
 
 Dr. Tom Mitchell: 
 
 Dr. Mitchell announced that student enrollment is up by 2% over last spring and total 
credit hours have also increased by about 5%. Our goal is to continue to increase graduate 
student enrollment, which is also up this semester by about 9%. We are also trying to speed up 
the time in which students are notified as to whether or not they will receive graduate 
assistanceships and scholarships. 
 We have also received good feedback from the working students on the 6:00 p.m. 
evening time slot, but need a better balance between the evening time slots (a 60/40 ratio would 
be preferred). And undergraduate evening courses should not meet once a week because it kills 
too many other time slots for students. 
 We do have permission to continue the current faculty searches despite the freeze, but we 
will not hire anyone until the fall semester because the Governor's freeze is until the end of the 
fiscal year in August. 
 Dr. Mitchell also announced that he is going to propose an increase in summer salary 
from a cap of $4,000 to $5,000 (see attachment). This is contingent on what our overall budget 
will end up being for the summer. He also mentioned that you must get special permission from 
your Dean and the Provost if you are going to teach more than two courses in the summer. 
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IV. Minutes of the December 2nd Faculty Senate meeting were approved. 
  
V. New Business 
 
 - Proposal to add language in the Faculty Handbook grievance procedures(s) concerning 
the Faculty Ombudsperson's role as a suggested first step. 
 
 Dr. Rhodes mentioned that there is suppose to be a page on our website and she will 
forward the info to the Senate's web master. Also, the information could be given to the 
Handbook Committee to come up with the appropriate wording for inclusion in the Handbook. 
 
 
VI. Old Business 
 
 - Faculty Survey Update: 
 
 Dr. Tobin passed out the minutes for a joint meeting of the Assessment and Academic 
Oversight and Affairs Committees held on February 1st to discuss the tabulation of the results of 
the Faculty Survey and to discuss the proposed Handbook changes for TOY/SOY (see 
attachment). It was reported that there were 49 total responses to the Faculty Survey. Included in 
the handout was a one page summary of faculty concerns that could be forwarded to Drs. Arenaz 
and Mitchell for their consideration. Also included was a summary of potential action items for 
the Faculty Senate's consideration. A question was put forth to the Senate as to how to best 
respond to these results. A motion was made that the Senate hold a non-supervisory, faculty-only 
forum to discuss the results of the survey during this spring semester. This motion was seconded 
and approved unanimously. It was also suggested that we utilize a portion of Fall Assembly to 
continue discussion of the survey results with the Faculty, with a possible open forum for 
Administration and Faculty in the fall. It was suggested that the responses be grouped by topic 
(Administrator items vs. Senate items) to make them easier to respond to. Finally, it was 
suggested that Dr. J. Norris schedule a meeting with Dr. Mitchell and the Faculty Senate Executive 
Committee to discuss the results before proceeding. 
 
 - TOY/SOY: 
 
 For the TOY/SOY, it was decided to rename the awards "Distinguished Teacher and 
Outstanding Teacher of the Year" and "Distinguished Scholar of the Year". There was discussion 
about including adjuncts in the "Outstanding Teacher of the Year" and a motion was made to 
strike adjuncts as potential candidates; which carried by a vote of 9 to 4. There was also a 
suggestion to change the presentation time for the awards to the Fall Assembly, which was 
agreed upon by all. A vote was made on the final TOY/SOY document, as amended, and it 
passed unanimously. 
 
 - University Course Evaluation: 
 
 The University Course Evaluation Instrument Review Committee met on January 29th 
(see attachment). The summer 2017 evaluation instrument will be piloted in the summer. 
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Feedback will occur after this period. This instrument could still be further changed, but we will 
pilot it and get feedback first. 
 
 - Other Business: 
 
 It was suggested that we invite the Registrar to the Senate to discuss what the real results 
were on student enrollment/attendance as a result of changing the time slots for the evening 
courses. 
 
 
 
VII. Committee Reports 
 
The Academic Oversight Committee - see attached minutes. 
 
The Budget and Finance Committee - no report 
 
The University Ethics Committee - no report. 
 
The Committee on Creation, Composition, and Responsibilities of Committees - no report. 
 
The Committee on Faculty Work Environment and Morale  - no report. 
 
The Faculty Handbook Revision Committee - no report. 
 
The Distance Education and Instructional Technology Committee - no report. 
 
The Technology Advisory Committee - Dr. J. Norris reported on the new testing software for online students,  
 Examity, which is still in the review and testing phase. 
 
The Assessment Committee - see attached minutes. 
 
 
VIII.   The meeting was adjourned at 2:17 p.m. 
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